NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 3rd April 2018.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, R Barnes, D Harding, L Lloyd, D Norcross, S Rees, 



D Rigby, E Rogers, C Walters, County Cllr Dennis, County Cllr Morse and Mrs Chris Harrison.
161/18
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr L Tucker-Jones, Cllr M Platt, Cllr Meredydd, and Mr Barry Cooke.
162/18
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

None known.
163/18
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 6th and 20th March 2018 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Walters, seconded by Cllr Platt and agreed by full Council.

164/18
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
One-way system.  The Clerk had received an email from Darren Thomas stating that he has been informed that all the planned work has been carried out.  Members stated that vehicles are still turning right at the Northfield Road junction and only last week a lorry and a car attempted to make this manoeuvre.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should request a ‘No right turn’ instruction be painted on the road at this junction.

b)
Letter of Appreciation.  The Clerk stated that she was unable to send this letter as the gentleman from Monmouthshire had not put his full address on the letter.
c)
St Andrew’s Churchyard.  The Clerk stated that she had attended a site visit at the Churchyard with Mr Alan Hunt, Access Officer Pembrokeshire County Council and the Council’s contractor.  Following inspection it was stated that the middle pathway needed to be cleared on the corner from the tarmac to the






1 of 10




Signed ………………

grassed area.  Mr Hunt was going to look at the cost of grass reinforcement and let the Clerk know the price.  The Clerk received a further email from Mr Hunt stating that this is likely to be around £200 plus VAT, but Mr Hunt was concerned that it might be slippery when wet until the grass has had a chance to grow through it and the supplier has agreed that this is a possibility.  Mr Hunt stated that he would put all this to the Access Group at their meeting and let the Clerk know what they think.
d)
Grass cutting.  The Clerk asked Cllr Rogers if she had checked the grass cutting at the Churchyard and if Cllr Norcross had been to the Castle before she released the contractor’s payment.  It was agreed that this will be done tomorrow and both Cllr Rogers and Cllr Norcross will inform the Clerk of their findings.  
e)
Pavement at Redstone Road.  The Clerk stated that County Cllr Dennis had informed her that the wire and the pole in the middle of the pavement at Redstone Road will be moved back to the inside edge of the pavement.
f)
Crossing Points.  The Clerk had received a reply from the County Council stating that tickets are in for refreshing the pedestrian crossing at Northfield Road and that one will be generated for Kirkland Corner.  Whilst it has been requested that the work be done as a priority, the Clerk was informed that thermoplastic work is very weather dependent and if laid on a damp surface it will chip off in a very short time.  Therefore, it will be done in the next dry period.
165/18
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

Report from County Cllr Dennis:

a)
Old CP School.  County Cllr Dennis informed Council that the preferred bidder for the Old CP School is the local consortium and congratulated them on their achievement. 

b)
3G Pitch.  County Cllr Dennis stated that he has been informed that a planning application has been submitted for this, although he has not seen anything yet.

c)
Streetlights.  County Cllr Dennis informed Council that work on installing the new streetlights in the High Street will commence on Sunday 15th April 2018.

Report from County Cllr Morse:

a)
Redstone Junction.  County Cllr Morse stated that a safety audit is to be 
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carried out at the Redstone Road junction and asked that if anyone has any information on this junction to forward it on to him in order to help push for a by-pass of the area.  County Cllr Dennis stated that work has been approved to be carried out at the junction by 2020.   
b)
Jesse Road.  County Cllr Morse commented on the congestion caused in Jesse Road due to vans parking outside the new development field.  County Cllr Morse stated that vehicles need to be parked on the site, as with unloading materials etc.  County Cllr Morse informed Council that Building Control are involved and have been down to Jesse Road to see the problems for themselves.  Cllr Rees declared an interest as she lives nearby, but highlighted the amount of mud everywhere from Lorries reversing/turning in order to go back onto the site.  The County Councillors agreed to keep an eye on this and County Cllr Dennis stated that he is going this week to speak to the Site Manager.
c)
Speed recording equipment.  County Cllr Morse stated that this is being put in at Redstone Road near Blaenmarlais and that he will chase with regard to Kirkland Corner.

166/18
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
Radar Speed Signs.  The Clerk had received a pamphlet on these signs from ElanCity.  
b)
St Andrew’s Churchyard.  The Clerk had received an email from FONCY asking for the Council to consider financial support/help toward FONCY employing a labourer to do some maintenance work at St Andrews.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council felt that they were unable to do so due to insurance issues.

c)
Nat West Bank.  The Clerk had received an email from Nat West’s Community Banker for Pembrokeshire and Cardigan asking for locations where she could hold drop-in sessions to support local people with queries and banking needs and do presentations on “Ways to Bank”, “Digital Security” and “Friends against scams”.  The Council suggested Bloomfield Community Centre, Plas Hyfryd Hotel, Queen’s Hall, Rugby Club, RAOB Club and the Swimming Pool/Bustop building which could be used free of charge.

d)
Enhancing Pembrokeshire Grant.  The Clerk stated that she had emailed 
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Councillors the invitation to attend a briefing about the Grant on the 16th 

May in County Hall.  Cllrs Lloyd; Norcross; R Platt and Rees will attend the 2 – 4 p.m., session.  

e)
Code of Conduct Training.  The Clerk reminded Council of the email she had sent around regarding the training being held at Lamphey Village Hall on Wednesday 4th April and advised that Councillors should make every effort to attend this training session.
f)
Castle.  The Clerk stated that she had received a request for information from SPAN to use the Castle for a Summer Children’s Theatre.  The Clerk has forwarded all the necessary paperwork to SPAN.  

g)
HMRC.  The Clerk informed Council that she has sent the final submission report to HMRC and has issued herself with a P60.   

h)
Internal Audit.  The Clerk asked if Council wished her to approach Andrew Williams to ask if he will carry-out the Internal Audit on behalf of the Council.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should make this request.  Cllr Rees declared an interest as Andrew is her step son-in-law.  

i)
Salt Bins.  The Clerk reported on an email she had circulated from the Sheltered Accommodation Warden with regard to somebody being responsible for spreading salt at the Sheltered Accommodation in Hill Park and Belmore Gardens.   Unfortunately, none of the Councillors are able to help with this, but it was suggested that maybe the Warden could do a leaflet drop to see if anyone was willing and able to assist. 






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would pass on this suggestion.

j)
Lower pathway, Narberth Churchyard.  The Clerk stated that whilst carrying out a health and safety inspection at the Churchyard, she had identified rotten and broken handrails on the lower part of the Churchyard which overlooks Castle Hill.  The Clerk has asked the Contractor for a price to repair this as the work needs to be carried out as soon as possible.  The Clerk had been given a quote for £78.30 for the necessary materials and £75 labour costs making a total of £153.30.  
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IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the quote and to get the work done.

k)
Redstone Cross junction.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received from a concerned Narberth resident about the need for significant alterations on the A40 trunk road at Redstone Cross.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should inform the gentleman that the Town Council have tried for many years to get 
a road improvement scheme for Redstone Cross without any success, but have been informed that A40 improvements are planned for and should be carried out by 2020 which are not part of the Llanddewi Velfry Scheme.  County Cllr Morse informed members that Pembrokeshire County Council has been in touch with the Welsh Assembly with regard to this and that a safety audit is due to be carried out.  The Clerk is to contact Angela Burns and Simon Hart to ask for their assistance with the matter  
l)
Glasdon.  The Clerk had received a leaflet on benches and dustbins.
m)
Donation.  The Clerk had received a request for financial assistance from the Young Farmers.  This will be kept until the March meeting of Council.

n)
Hywel Dda.  The Clerk had received notice of the NHS Consultation on healthcare services in Hywel Dda University Health Board.  An in-depth event is being held for Town Councillors on Monday 23rd April at 6.30 p.m. – 8.30 p.m.  Cllr Walters agreed to attend this event.
o)
Candidate Sites.  The Clerk reminded Council that a Call for Candidate Sites is open from the 22nd March – Thursday 14th June 2018, closing at 5 p.m. 
167/18 PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
17/1187/PA  Bethesda Chapel – Erection of three storey extension to rear of existing Chapel – Whilst the Council do not object, they are concerned that with this extension the nearby houses will lose their natural light and that the window on the side of the three storey extension looks right into the bedroom of the neighbouring house.  Therefore, the Council feel that this window should be frosted glass.

        Cllr Platt declared an interest as she is a member of the congregation and Cllr Rees declared an interest as her daughter-in-law lives nearby.

b)
17/1236/PA  21 St James Street – Alterations and extension to rear roof plane 
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to create additional bedroom – No Objection.

c)
17/1232/PA  Land to the north of the Old School, Station Road – Car Park extension – No objection.  Cllr Harding and Cllr Rigby declared an interest as they live nearby.

d)
17/1268/PA  Moonlight, Redstone Road – Alterations and Extension to dwelling and erection of Garage/Office – No Objection.

167.1
Planning permission was granted to:
a)
17/0984/PA  Cherry Tree Cottage, Kiln Park Road – Proposed single storey extension to existing bungalow.  

168/18   NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a) 
Eastgate Garage.  Cllr Rogers stated that people are worrying that the Garage may be turned into a Supermarket.

b)
Streetcleaner.  Cllr Rogers informed Council that the streetcleaner is currently on sick-leave and that the streets are starting to look ‘grubby’.

c)
Chamber of Trade.  Cllr Rogers asked if it could be requested that a copy of the Chamber minutes be sent to the Clerk each month for distribution to Councillors as was previously the case.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would make this request.

d)
Flowers.  Cllr Rogers reported that 6 The High Street has filled one of the Council’s containers with flower.  
e)
Angel Inn.  Cllr Rigby asked if Brains could be contacted again and asked to tidy up the Angel as it is an eyesore.  Cllr Walters declared an interest as he had shown interest in purchasing the Angel and explained the situation with Brains and this building to Council and,




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should contact Brains to ask if they would just paint the building in the interim.

f)
ATM.  Cllr Rees asked when the Cash Machine was being installed at Market Square as the ATM at CK’s ran out of money over the Easter period.  Rumours 
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have also been circulating that Barclays Bank is closing.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to BT to ask them when they intend installing the ATM.

g)
Mini roundabout.  Cllr Rees asked if there was any news on the mini-roundabout for Kiln Park Corner and County Cllr Morse agreed to chase this.  Cllr Rees also asked if the redundant 30 mph radar speed sign could be moved from near the new development at Jesse Road back to the bend prior to the 30 mph limit at the entrance to Narberth from Penblewin.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should make this request to Darren Thomas.
h)
Old CP School.  Cllr Rees showed Council an artists’ impression of the planned development for the Old CP School.  Cllr Rees stated that she was disappointed to see the news that the Consortium had won the bid for the building on Facebook and in the Press before all members of the Consortium had been notified.  Cllr Rees informed Council that it is hoped to incorporate new public toilets within the Old School in order that the current one could be demolished and hopefully replaced with coach parking spaces.  
i)
Training Courses. Cllr Rees voiced her feelings with regard to the recent training course she had attended.  
169/18  COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 9)
Mrs Harrison stated that she had nothing to report, but did state that the second home email the Clerk mentioned in her report is very interesting to read.

There was nothing to report from Mr Cooke in his absence.
170/18
  MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 10)
Civic Week.  Cllr Rogers informed Council that the Civic Week AGM will be held on Wednesday 11th April at 7.30 p.m., in the Rugby Club.  All are welcome to attend.

171/18
ELECTION OF MAYOR DESIGNATE:  (Agenda item 11a)

Cllr R Platt proposed that the Deputy Mayor Cllr Rogers be the Mayor Designate for 
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2018/19.  Cllr Rees seconded this proposal and all members were in agreement.  
172/18ELECT OF DEPUTY MAYOR DESIGNATE:   (Agenda item 11b)
All members were asked if they wished to stand for Deputy Mayor Designate for 2018/19 and Cllr Walters put his name forward.  All members were in favour of this.
173/18   FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 12)

173.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£457.68
b)
Nat West Interest for February -

£       .87 
173.2
Payments due:

a)
HMRC – (£143.06 Employer and £124.41 Employee) -

£267.47

b)
Dyffryn Taf – Donation - 






£  50.00

c)
100 x first class stamps - 






£  67.00

d)
Chris Viggars (one cut at Castle and St Andrews) -


£195.00

e)
Zurich (LCAS course x2) - 





£  72.00

f)
PCC rates for Library - 






£488.30

g)
PCC rates for St Andrews Churchyard – 



£185.04
h)
EDF - 








£  15.73

i)
Clerk’s contract -







£464.68

j)
John Rees (2 Mortice Keys cut – Library)



£    9.90

 

IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments following a proposal from Cllr Rees which was seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by full Council.  
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